

Standing Committee on Government Operations and Estimates

OGGO • NUMBER 016 • 1st SESSION • 42nd PARLIAMENT

EVIDENCE

Tuesday, May 31, 2016

Chair

Mr. Tom Lukiwski

Standing Committee on Government Operations and Estimates

Tuesday, May 31, 2016

● (1525)

[English]

The Chair (Mr. Tom Lukiwski (Moose Jaw—Lake Centre—Lanigan, CPC)): Colleagues, if I can gavel us in a few moments early, I'll go over a couple of things for your benefit before we turn our attention to the witness in front of us.

Colleagues, we will be conducting this meeting between the hours of 3:30 and 5. For those members on the subcommittee on agenda, we had been scheduled to meet from 5 to 6, but we will of course be interrupted by bells. When the subcommittee does meet, we'll discuss how long we can meet before we have to get back to Centre Block to make it in time for the votes.

The second thing I want to point out is that we had discussed at one time having two separate panels at this meeting. The first would be a panel of three former SSC officials, and the second panel, which would be half an hour, would be with the equivalent ministry in the Ontario government. Mr. Nicholl has graciously accepted our invitation to attend, but my feeling and that of the clerk is that since Mr. Nicholl has come here from Toronto, it might be a bit of an insult to have him appear for only 30 minutes. We have asked whether he can appear as part of the entire panel, which we will have for 90 minutes. I believe you have questions for all of the witnesses, mostly for three former employees and Mr. Nicholl. Hopefully, colleagues, that won't be problematic for any of you, but they will all be appearing as one panel rather than two separate panels.

With that, we'll convene the meeting. My understanding, lady and gentlemen, is that neither of you has any opening comments. We can go directly into questions.

Mr. Drouin.

Mr. Francis Drouin (Glengarry—Prescott—Russell, Lib.): The reason we agreed to 45 minutes and then half an hour was that Mr. Nicholl would have been alone. I thought it was enough for all of us to ask him questions. I know he's only here for half an hour, as opposed to 45 minutes, but now he has spoken with the other witnesses. We weren't aware of any changes to that plan, and had we been, we would have requested continuing with the previous agreed plan of having 45 minutes and a half an hour.

The Chair: Is your request then, Mr. Drouin, to excuse Mr. Nicholl for the first 45 minutes?

Mr. Francis Drouin: Yes.

The Chair: I would like comment from other members of the committee on that.

Mr. Francis Drouin: It was previously agreed.

Mr. Kelly McCauley (Edmonton West, CPC): I appreciate that. I'm in agreement with the chair and the clerk that, seeing as we have him here, it might be of value to have him available for the full hour and a half in case we were to spend more time on Ontario and focus on an area where it went right rather than dwelling in the past.

The Chair: Madame Ratansi.

Ms. Yasmin Ratansi (Don Valley East, Lib.): I would like to ask Mr. Nicholl if he's comfortable being here, because he might have things that he might want to say. I think the agreement was that he would come alone and present alone for his personal reasons, or whatever. If he's comfortable sitting here, then we are comfortable. If he is not, then we would be willing to accommodate your wishes.

(1530)

The Chair: I think that's a legitimate observation.

Mr. Nicholl, would you care to join us for the full meeting, or would you care to appear separately?

Mr. David Nicholl (Corporate Chief Information and Information Technology Officer, Province of Ontario, Ministry of Government Services): Honestly I'm completely in your hands. I'm happy to be here. I would be happy to stay here for an hour and a half, or I'll sit for 45 minutes and testify on my own. It is up to you guys.

The Chair: Madame Shanahan.

Mrs. Brenda Shanahan (Châteauguay—Lacolle, Lib.): Can we vote on it?

The Chair: Certainly.

I assumed from Madame Ratansi that she was speaking on behalf of the government members, but obviously not.

First, Mr. Weir.

Mr. Erin Weir (Regina—Lewvan, NDP): I agree with the chair on this one. I don't see the purpose of making Mr. Nicholl sit outside for 45 minutes. If members of the committee don't want to ask him questions until the last half hour, that's our prerogative, but it seems to make sense to have all the witnesses available, so that we can ask them questions as appropriate.

The Chair: Lady and gentleman, this is a bit unusual, but I've always taken the approach of trying to get a consensus among the committee. Sometimes if consensus is not available, we do go to votes. I'm always at the will of the committee. In this case I will ask a simple question. Who would be in favour of Mr. Nicholl remaining for the full 90 minutes?

Mr. Nicholl, I would ask if you could please excuse yourself.

Francis, do you want Mr. Nicholl to physically be outside of the room, or just not sitting at the panel table?

Mr. Francis Drouin: No, I didn't request that. He can sit in the room. I just don't want to ask him questions at the same time as we question the other witnesses.

The Chair: Mr. Nicholl, please remain in the room if you wish.

Now we'll start with our seven-minute round of interventions. We'll start with Madame Shanahan.

Mrs. Brenda Shanahan: Thank you very much to the witnesses for being here with us today.

My understanding is that you have all been with Shared Services Canada at different times in the past. I'd like you to take us back. Maybe I'll address my question to Madame Forand.

Just take us back to the early days. Talk about the strategic plan and also the funding model. How was it bringing together these 43 departments under one roof with the three business areas that you had to address? How was that going to happen?

Ms. Liseanne Forand (As an Individual): I was appointed to be the first president of Shared Services Canada in August 2011. I had been, as a deputy minister, a member of the advisory committee to the Clerk of the Privy Council Office, in advance of that establishment, on the whole administrative services review work, which included the consideration of consolidating IT infrastructure. It was a little bit of a surprise to me in June 2011 when I was invited to be appointed as the president, which happened in August.

It was a big change. As for the rationale behind it, there had been a lot of work done. Mr. Long can tell you all about that, because he was on the administrative services review team and did a lot of the analysis and thinking in advance. Essentially, we were patterning it on work that had been done in the private sector. When Mr. Westcott was at the Canadian Imperial Bank of Commerce, he did something similar in the private sector. One of the reasons that Grant came and joined our team was to help us out with that.

The idea was that the planned consolidation of the IT infrastructure was consolidating at the most generic level of IT. We're not talking about business applications that are different for all departments, but more about a kind of utility. You could consider IT infrastructure to be like the electricity in the walls. It doesn't matter if it's blue, green, red, or purple; if it all works together, is of good quality, and is well integrated, that has a lot of benefits, obviously.

Of course, there are benefits in terms of cost savings. That was a desired outcome from the exercise, but beyond that, there are a lot of other benefits that this exercise continues to seek to achieve. These include the tremendous enabling capacity of a standardized infrastructure to enable a single organization to be inter-operative, to network, and to build the capacity for large amounts of data and for rapid transmission of that data. If you look at private sector companies like IBM, HP, CIBC, and the banks, they have all done this so they can work together as a group. In government, that becomes very important.

That was the rationale behind it. There was a tremendous amount of planning done. Still, it's a huge exercise to take 40 parts of 43 departments and bring them together into a single entity. One of the

things that I constantly said in the first year was that 43 was a big number. No matter what you're talking about, 43 is a big number.

Initially, there was a large group of 12,000 employees from what was then Public Works and Government Services, which was the IT shared services branch. They were the initial component of Shared Services Canada in August. Then we spent September, October, and November planning for the rest of the IT people from the other 42 organizations to join us. We had a little bit of time to plan there.

In the first year, the number one priority, absolutely, was maintaining operations. After November 15, when the 5,000 other IT employees were transferred, our main job was making sure that everything kept working, and we were successful in doing that. It was a seamless transition.

The people stayed where they were. They continued to do what they were doing. The only thing that changed was that they were now SSC employees. Our message to them was, please, just keep staying where you are, doing what you're doing, running the same IT infrastructure that you had, the way that you know how to do it.

When people asked me what was a surprise through this initiative, I would often say it was how wonderful the employees were.

● (1535)

We changed so much about the name of their department. We put them what in French you would say *l'incertitude la plus totale* on November 15. They didn't know this was coming to them individually and yet they continued to come to work, continued to do their best, and continued to work hard on what they had to do. That was our first priority, maintaining operations.

Our second priority was engaging with the employees. We gave 99% of our employees the opportunity for a face-to-face meeting—or for those really remotely located, a meeting by video conference—with Grant and me and the ADMs. We engaged with the industry. We set up a whole process to meet all of the industry associations.

Mrs. Brenda Shanahan: Sorry for interrupting. It sounds like right from the beginning, there was no plan. That was in the first three, six, eight, or 10 months, because that's what we've heard from other witnesses.

Ms. Liseanne Forand: I was just about to mention our third priority. Our first was keeping everything working, the second was engaging with everybody, and our third key priority was developing a transformation plan.

We had a plan for moving into the consolidation, but we were not created with the transformation plan already in place, because to do that, to do a transformation plan, we needed to know, first of all, what we had. So we spent a year counting things. There was no data in departments for how many servers they had, what kind they were, and when the contracts were up. People, equipment, contracts—we had to go out and count everything that we had.

Mrs. Brenda Shanahan: So you were taking inventory—

Ms. Liseanne Forand: Yes.

Mrs. Brenda Shanahan: —but how were you funding all of this? Were budgets transferred over?

Ms. Liseanne Forand: The budgets were transferred over to us.

Mrs. Brenda Shanahan: In their entirety? I ask because I understand that there were amounts removed.

Ms. Liseanne Forand: For a CIO branch, if you consider their budget in any department as 100%, about 40% of that was transferred to us to reflect the infrastructure component of what they had. But, yes, in 2011-12, there was a process in government called the strategic and operating review, and as part of that, in our first months, we were asked to identify potential savings of 10%. These were to be taken over three years.

The Chair: Thank you very much.

Unfortunately, I'll have to interrupt. I'm sure that this line of questioning will continue.

We will now go to Mr. Blaney for seven minutes, please. [*Translation*]

Hon. Steven Blaney (Bellechasse—Les Etchemins—Lévis, CPC): Thank you, Mr. Chair.

First of all, I would like to thank the witnesses who are appearing here today, especially since they are here of their own accord. I have the greatest respect for public servants, in particular those who had major responsibilities.

Ms. Forand, it is fascinating listening to you. You are describing the start of this adventure to us.

My question is very open. I will let you continue talking about implementation and the lessons learned. If any of my colleagues would like to add something, please go ahead.

(1540)

Ms. Liseanne Forand: Thank you very much.

It is true that we are passionate about this. We spent four years together setting it all up. That said, I will return to the third priority, the implementation of a transformation plan.

First, we had to determine the state of what we had inherited. There was no inventory as such in the departments, unfortunately.

I accept what you said about lessons learned. The first one that occurred to me over time, and which I have often thought about since then, is as follows. In a similar context in the private sector, if there had been an amalgamation as is the case with mergers or acquisitions, the first thing that would have been done before things were set up would have been a due diligence exercise, with solid

teams of highly qualified people. This exercise would not have been assigned to just anyone.

The company tasked with this exercise would have brought in its best people. It might even have set up shifts so that work was done around the clock, for a month or two, or however long it took. We did not have that advantage and over time we saw the resulting difficulties. Service standards and procedures were not written down anywhere. Our employees' point of view was very valuable and that is all we had. There was nothing at all on paper.

We wanted to re-create the way things were done in the private sector, but we could not always do that. For me, that was the first lesson learned.

Mr. Benoît Long (As an Individual): If I may, Mr. Chair, I would like to add something to what Ms. Forand just said.

As she stated, I worked for Privy Council before the organization was created. The data available to us was very important. If we had had access to that data through the departments, that would have given us an advantage and helped us develop somewhat more detailed plans. We had permission to look at global data from all departments, but it was highly variable. The data from some departments was very good data, but not so good from others.

Looking back, it is hard to understand why that was the case. At the time, it was spread out everywhere and there were different approaches, different versions of data and different definitions of what IT was. As a result, we could not consolidate the data at the time, aggregate it, and develop much more detailed plans than those that Shared Services Canada had inherited. I'm talking about highlevel plans and business cases. The consolidation and standardization approach had been used elsewhere, in the private and public sector alike.

At the time, searching for data was also important. As Ms. Forand indicated—Mr. Nicholl will be able to speak to this since they gathered data—, it took a number of months to do this even though the Government of Canada is not like a private corporation, whose data is less accessible. In any case, it was not accessible at the time. So we expected that it would take a number of months and we did not have much time.

The objective was to develop high-level business plans and implementation plans. Then, once the delivery team was in place—I moved with the team at that time—, more detailed plans would be created. We had to look for all the data, and we searched for nearly a year. We counted every server and every data centre.

To give you an idea, when I was at Privy Council, we thought there might be about 200 data centres in government. We based this number on interviews with chief information officers, officials from each department, and DM and ADM committees. We thought there might be 200 or so, but after a year we had counted 495, and I am still discovering others today.

● (1545)

Hon. Steven Blaney: When did you complete your due diligence with regard to creating the organization, which was in 2011? We know what we were getting into, but now we have perspective. Were there grey areas in August 2011?

Mr. Benoît Long: That is not an easy question to answer.

In the first 10 or 12 months, we had a fairly clear idea of what the big aggregate pieces were. We were confident in the plans we were developing. As Ms. Forand stated, my role was to develop the first transformation plan, together with my colleagues, the private sector, and the chief information officers of all departments. It took 10 months to develop our first business plans.

Hon. Steven Blaney: I see. Thank you.

[English]

The Chair: You have about 30 seconds for the question and answer, Mr. Blaney.

Hon. Steven Blaney: I think we should move to another member instead

The Chair: Thank you very much. I appreciate that.

Mr. Weir, you have seven minutes, please.

Mr. Erin Weir: Just to pick up on the challenge you had in accounting for what existed in terms of servers and equipment, do you see that as primarily a problem with how Shared Services Canada was organized, or a problem with how IT was organized in various departments and agencies prior to Shared Services Canada?

Mr. Grant Westcott (As an Individual): That's a very good question.

Just to recap, I'll go back to what Liseanne mentioned. There were 43 departments that which had been organized that way since the beginning of IT. So for approximately 50 years, there had been largely independent decision-making with respect to how IT was run, how IT architecture was structured, how IT was organized. It was all done departmentally. Some departments were exceptionally well organized in their processes and their administrative prowess. You would in some departments that, yes, knew exactly where everything was, and it was all accounted for, and you could find it.

On the other hand, there were a great number of departments in which that was not the case whatsoever, particularly with respect to such things as service management and problem or incident management. These were things that in some respects, when we first started—this was primarily in my area of activity, and I think Kevin Radford, whom you talked to before, alluded to it.... Right at the very beginning, one of our fundamental mandates was to maintain service. Well, how do you actually do that? We started right from the outset and suggested that the one process intervention we had was to organize, among the groups working with us who had been initially transferred, a system whereby, if anything went wrong, they had to alert us in a systematic way throughout the entire management chain, so that we knew there had been an incident, which we could then in turn track, and which we could in turn make sure that remediation was done and that the metrics started to form.

It was at that point, after about six months, that we started to realize that, my goodness, there was a huge variability in the capabilities of the organizations. Some were very good; some were quite shocking, quite frankly, given the size and magnitude of some of the budgets that we were talking about and some of the people who had been there. This was the start of our developing the metrics and the standards by which we could actually gauge what kinds of problems we were trying to deal with.

That's just the fact. It's just what we encountered. Part of our job was then to figure out how we could normalize this and raise the quality of what we were doing. At the same time—and this is part of the set of inherent issues we had to work with—we knew we had to build a transformation program. Part of our mandate was to figure out how we were going to rebuild the Government of Canada's infrastructure to modernize it and make it suitable for an organization of this size and capability.

At the same time, we had the huge inherent infrastructure that we had to keep running. We could invest in the old or we could invest in the new, and part of what we had to balance was how much investment to put into the old while at the same time reserving sufficient capability to find funding to do the new. We had to find that fine balance.

I hope that answers your question.

Mr. Erin Weir: That's very helpful. You described the history whereby different departments and agencies had developed their IT autonomously, and some had done it very well and others were less successful.

Was it the role of Shared Services to, in effect, take the best practices from departments that had done well and apply them to other departments and agencies?

(1550)

Mr. Grant Westcott: That's what we did, but also, there was a pretty well-developed set of processes in the industry around managing large-scale organizations such as this. There were things such as ITIL and other things. I won't bore you with all the technical terms, but things had evolved after a great number of years, and part of what we were trying to do was to say, let's do these things in a much more standardized way so that we can get standardized measurement and standardized execution and standardized results.

Mr. Erin Weir: Yes, I guess what I'm trying to get at a little bit is the extent to which Shared Services was bringing an approach from the private sector into government, or to what extent it was taking best practices from within government and applying them across government, or probably using some combination of both.

Mr. Grant Westcott: It was a combination of both. Some departments had proceduralized things very well. There is no shame in plagiarism, so in many respects, as we were putting it together, we would take the procedures that had already been developed and just change the name to Shared Services Canada, that this how we do it, as opposed to department A or department B. In many respects, that is what we did.

Mr. Erin Weir: It sounds as though you're generally supportive of the Shared Services concept, but there were, of course, some problems in implementation. That's why we're having these hearings.

Mr. Grant Westcott: Of course.

Mr. Erin Weir: I wonder, Mr. Wescott, whether you could tell us what you think went wrong, what perhaps the two or three biggest mistakes were that may have been made.

Mr. Grant Westcott: Thank you for that question. I was hoping somebody would ask it.

Some hon. members: Oh, oh!

The Chair: Mr. Westcott, just as a quick intervention, as we have about a minute for you to articulate your two or three big reasons.

Mr. Grant Westcott: I understand, so I'll do the sound bites.

I think the most fundamental issue of all is that the creation of Shared Services Canada had a huge impact on all of the people who work in IT in government—not just the folks who were transferred to Shared Services Canada, but also the CIOs and their organizations that were left behind.

In many respects, we did not do, as a government writ large, enough work on understanding the HR consequence and what it actually meant to the CIOs. Many CIOs lost huge amounts of their organizations as we created Shared Services Canada, and there were many CIOs of whom it was the case in many respects, and I don't mean to say this in a callous way, that for the most part all they did was work on infrastructure. When you transferred all the infrastructure to Shared Services Canada, many of them were actually left with a very marginal mandate. That has consequences. I don't think we understood that as well as we could have.

The Chair: Thank you very much.

We'll go to Mr. Drouin for seven minutes, please.

Mr. Francis Drouin: I know some of you are here on your own time, or all of you. Some are in other departments.

I want to get back to the creation of Shared Services Canada in 2011. There was an order in council. In previous testimony, we've heard some arguments for having procurement within SSC, and then we've heard from another witness an argument for having procurement outside SSC. I'm trying to understand, given your testimony as to all the things you have to do, what the rationale was for bringing procurement within SSC at the time.

Ms. Liseanne Forand: I'll take a crack at that initially. Grant or Benoît may want to add to it.

We were created in 2011 and we received our procurement authority in 2012, when the legislation was passed. As I mentioned, one of our priorities was engaging with the industry. It was one of the first things we did through the fall and winter of 2011-12. We did it by approaching all seven national IT industry associations in Canada and talking to them about the relationship they had with government and how it was going for them.

We had some knowledge of it. Grant in particular had worked extensively in that area. We knew that it was checkered. We knew that there were big issues; that there had been big issues with large-scale IT investments in government over the years and lots of finger-

pointing. There was lots of litigation. We wanted to avoid as much of that as we could.

We thought a way of doing it was really to ask them how we can make sure we have a relationship that works, that we're all working together towards something.

Among the other things that we heard from them was that we need to involve them early in what we are doing, that we couldn't sit back and write up an RFP, drop it over the transom, and then they would get it and it's something that is impossible to do. We need to work together on what their needs were and to find a way of doing that. We had looked at that also.

We concluded, through this exercise and through other thinking that we did, and by looking at other jurisdictions and how they had proceeded, and at the private sector and how it had proceeded, that it was really important to be able to develop a strategic relationship with the industry. I don't mean by that being friends with them and going for lunch; I mean just having a relationship in terms of what our needs were, what they could provide.

We established a round table with some advisory committees, but we also came to the view, given the area in which we were purchasing, which was in a pretty narrow band—it's IT infrastructure, not pencils, not F-35s, but just that IT infrastructure band—that we could be very deep and skilful in that area. We had now all the experts in government in our department. They were not anywhere else anymore.

We could work with the subject matter experts and make sure that our procurements were aiming to get the best result—not the cleanest. We wanted a clean process, but the process wasn't our objective. The objective was to get the best quality at a good price for the whole government. We were able to make a good and convincing argument to the effect that we could do that more efficiently, but more importantly more effectively in terms of the results, by working directly on our own procurements.

We only achieved procurement authority for IT infrastructure, not for anything else. For everything else, we were like any other department and purchased through Public Works.

To us, that was important.

Also, there was a time factor. We'll come back to what went wrong or what's not working as well as we'd hoped. Time is a really difficult factor in government. There are lots of things that suck up time. Procurement had the potential to do that. There was no way we could do the transformation we were planning to do over the period we were given, if we were not able to manage procurement as effectively as we could.

● (1555)

Mr. Francis Drouin: You have mentioned, and I heard Mr. Long say, "Time was not on our side". What was the motivation for not having the time? Was it just trying to get savings, or was it actually achieving a solid IT infrastructure? What was the timeline?

Ms. Liseanne Forand: Well, everyone was anxious for this transformation to be done expeditiously, but not in a hurried way. We were of the view that when we brought forward our plans—what we created in 2011—we were aiming for 2020. That was a reasonable period of time, based on what we had heard. Some in the private sector would say that they could do it faster; others said that this was just about right. But it's in the implementation that, in government, and I'll say this quite candidly, "speed to delivery" is very difficult to achieve. I'm quoting my friend Grant Westcott, who was very focused on trying to achieve speed to delivery.

It's hard to put your finger on why that is. Is it the process? Is it the culture? Is it the decision making? What is it? We had difficulty with speed to delivery, I would say, just incrementally, and we were pushing all of the time. We did think it was a reasonable amount of time for us to get the work done, but as other witnesses have said to this committee, as you adjust the money, you also have a tendency to adjust the time as well. As money became scarcer—and I'll stop after this—there was a bit of a vicious circle. As you're not going as fast as you should, that means that your old equipment has to last longer, and so you have to invest more in your old equipment, which leaves you less for your transformation, which slows you down, and then it's a bit of a vicious circle.

Mr. Francis Drouin: Was SSC revising their plans, because they knew that they wouldn't be able to achieve their objectives at the time, to ensure that they were investing in their legacy systems?

Ms. Liseanne Forand: We tabled our initial transformation plan with cabinet in June 2013. We did a first wholesale revision of all of the assumptions in the fall of 2014.

Mr. Francis Drouin: Okay. Was SSC also subject to the deficit reduction action plan?

Ms. Liseanne Forand: Yes.

Mr. Francis Drouin: While you have to implement new IT systems, then, at the same time you have to find savings....

How much time do I have?

The Chair: You're out of time, but thank you very much.

We'll now go to the five-minute rounds. We'll start with Mr. McCauley.

Mr. Kelly McCauley: Thank you for joining us. I appreciate it. We appreciate the information.

Ms. Forand and Mr. Long, do you generally concur with Mr. Westcott's comments about the main issue, the main problem? Is there anything that briefly you'd like to add?

(1600)

Ms. Liseanne Forand: I wouldn't qualify anything as necessarily a mistake. I said that the due diligence piece, I thought, was—

Mr. Kelly McCauley: It was not a mistake. It's a huge process, so what we could have done slightly differently....

Ms. Liseanne Forand: I think the other thing that we came to realize two or three years in was that it was absolutely essential to have enterprise IT planning for this to succeed. We started off, we had this great big program, and people tended to think of it as the SSC program, but really it was for the whole government.

But at the same time the Treasury Board Secretariat had a big program that they were doing. They were consolidating websites, they wanted to consolidate financial systems and consolidate HR systems, and do all of this.

Meanwhile, the DRAP process, which a member mentioned, meant that a lot of departments were re-engineering their own things, which meant that they had a lot of IT projects in order to do so. When we did an inventory of the projects that were in flight, were underway when we were created, there were more than 1,000 of them across the 43 departments.

There was no process, no governance to ask what the priority was. If Shared Services Canada is doing email transformation, should departments be investing in supporting that, in the first instance, or should they be supporting the consolidation of HR systems, or should they be supporting their own initiatives? It was an endless kind of dispute along those lines.

Enterprise planning, I would say, is something that should have been in place from the beginning.

Mr. Kelly McCauley: Have you read the previous testimony from the other shared services committee meetings?

Ms. Liseanne Forand: Yes.

Mr. Kelly McCauley: We heard, I think two weeks ago, a gentleman from Transport Canada who was quite pointed in his comments. Are you in general agreement, or...more pointing out huge flaws in the system or more just pointing out that problems will happen, but these are the ones we ran into?

Ms. Liseanne Forand: I would concur with Grant's view that the impact on the whole system was probably not as well appreciated as it should have been. I say that just to say that the perspective of a CIO—

Mr. Kelly McCauley: People protect their turf.

Ms. Liseanne Forand: —in a department through this whole exercise would have been very different from our perspective.

Let me just add one more little piece in terms of how we were created. One of the ways we were created was that, obviously, we inherited 6,400 people or FTEs from departments. Departments identified the people to transfer.

Mr. Kelly McCauley: Yes.

Ms. Liseanne Forand: Some departments did a very good job of that; some departments, not so much.

Mr. Kelly McCauley: Yes. We have a term for that—

Ms. Liseanne Forand: From one department we received more than 1,000 people, with three executive positions.

Mr. Kelly McCauley: It's rather like "the Cuban boat left".

Ms. Liseanne Forand: If that's true for IT staff, you can imagine what it was for admin staff. If you can imagine a single organization ever transferring a really crackerjack finance person, or HR person, or auditor.—

Mr. Kelly McCauley: My teenage son says that's funny, because it's happening to you.

This is a really difficult one. The three of you have 12 years, in ballpark terms, with Shared Services.

I know you left a year ago, but do you believe we're on the right path now, and are there any potholes we need to be aware of that maybe the current folks aren't looking at, or...?

Mr. Benoît Long: If I may say-

Mr. Kelly McCauley: I would hate to be sitting here in four years going through 18 sessions with Shared Services again, as much as I'm enjoying everyone.

Mr. Benoît Long: I think that one of the additional learnings that Liseanne referred to was around enterprise planning. There's a recognition right now in the government that for this part of the equation, if SSC was really focused on the supply side of this equation, the demand side had to be worked through. There is a committee now of deputies and ADMs across the government that is looking at how to plan IT differently and much smarter than in the past. It takes those two parts to make a whole. I think that's a big gain that we didn't have at the time when SSC was created.

I think we mentioned the data side.

The other piece I would say is that from the very beginning, whenever we interacted with any jurisdiction or companies, the notion of harvesting benefits before transformations were complete was always put forward as a warning signal. The reason, of course, was that those savings generally are there to actually feed and help transformation; otherwise you have to find the resources from outside of the savings in order to transform, and that makes it very difficult. I think that's another powerful learning about which certainly SSC seems to be on the right track.

(1605)

The Chair: Thank you very much, Mr. Long.

Mr. Ayoub, you have five minutes please.

[Translation]

Mr. Ramez Ayoub (Thérèse-De Blainville, Lib.): Thank you, Mr. Chair.

I would like to thank the witnesses for being here today.

Since I have just five minutes, I will move along quickly.

If I can provide some basic context, we are judging some of the work you did over the past four or five years. We have an auditor general's report and witnesses have already appeared in this regard. For our part, I hope our objective is to find solutions in order to make improvements and not to lay any blame.

You have already provided some context and I will not go over the same problems. I would like to know if the problems pertain to the business plan. You also spoke about human relations. When people are grouped together, you can try to reassure them, but I'm not sure if it is very helpful. People are smart and no doubt some of them realize over time that their jobs are threatened. I have witnessed this in many other organizations. That's what happens when services are reorganized.

Mr. Westcott spoke to us about this briefly, but I'd like to know the three main things that should be avoided and what we should do to achieve the expected savings?

Ms. Liseanne Forand: I will start and perhaps my colleagues would like to add to my answer.

The exercise is always very valuable, to the extent that there are benefits over and above the financial ones.

Human resources are very important. We inherited staff who were able to maintain the current systems but who had not been trained in transformation. If I had known then what I learned later on, I would have launched a staff recruitment program much earlier, in 2012. We could have brought in people who could have provided more support with respect to transformation and new methods. We looked a lot to the way things were done in the private sector.

We did not have human resources data or systems. It took us a year and a half to identify the staff we had and to get job descriptions. The system in government to make this kind of change is complicated, but once it is in place, we can continue. There is no doubt that human resources are important.

I will now give the floor to Mr. Long.

Mr. Benoît Long: There is an approach that could be taken so as not to repeat the same mistakes.

The basic mandate of Shared Services Canada was threefold: service improvement; cost savings; and security. From the outset, we learned, with the departments, that the security aspect and the tremendous benefits of centralizing certain functions would enable the government to operate as never before. That must be part of a balance and of constantly evolving plans. IT is a very robust sector that evolves quickly. These three aspects must be in balance. You cannot focus on just one aspect; you must focus on all three because they are always in balance. Mr. Westcott mentioned this. It is an ongoing strategic decision for management. You have to make investments and know how to use them to substantially improve services, services or security. You have to bear that in mind at all times.

Mr. Ramez Avoub: I have to interrupt as time is passing.

Is there something that could be done midway in the process in order to determine that the objectives will not be reached, whether savings, restructuring or layoffs? Do you have a plan with guidelines that would show that another six months or a year would be needed to make the changes? You must have realized over time that you were perhaps not going in the direction you had wanted.

• (1610)

[English]

The Chair: Please be as brief as possible, Madame Forand.

[Translation]

Ms. Liseanne Forand: That is why, in the fall of 2014, we wanted to review the whole transformation plan and all the hypotheses we had made to see what changes were necessary. Then we made some changes. From what I have read of other witness testimony, that will happen again in 2016, and that's normal. In fact, that's what everyone was telling us, that we would have to adjust our plan as time went on. That is how we saw the implementation difficulties in terms of deadlines and how we tried to make course corrections.

[English]

The Chair: Thank you.

Colleagues, before we continue, I'd just ask to have your collective opinion, a consensus if possible from the committee.

We've had our witnesses before us now for about 40 minutes. Would you like to continue with two more five-minute rounds with these witnesses and then go to Mr. Nicholl, or would you like to have Mr. Nicholl up now for approximately 40 to 45 minutes?

Having said that, I would like about five minutes of committee time before we adjourn at 5 p.m.

Ms. Yasmin Ratansi: Sure. Let's have Mr. Nicholl for 40 minutes.

The Chair: All right. Is everyone fine with that?

Hon. Steven Blaney: We'd like another round with our witness.

The Chair: All right. Can we agree to that? If we have one, would you—

Mr. Francis Drouin: They can have the one round and then-

The Chair: We'll go to Mr. Nicholl?

Mr. Francis Drouin: If they want to ask a question for five minutes so we respect the time, we can have half an hour with Mr. Nicholl afterwards.

The Chair: That's fine. We'll have one more five-minute round.

Mr. McCauley.

Mr. Kelly McCauley: Five minutes was mentioned, and again, I know it's difficult because we've passed it on to Mr. Parker, who has had the unfortunate experience of being before us a few times.

Without stepping on his toes or judging what he's doing, can you say from the outside, now that you've stepped away, what a couple of priorities would be that as a committee or as a government we have to keep our eye on so that we're providing the proper support for Shared Services, but also so they perhaps don't go off target.

Ms. Liseanne Forand: Thank you. I'll be brief and let my colleagues give this a shot as well.

I would just say, in thinking of this ahead of time, actually, my best advice to Ron and to the government and the support they can provide him is not to lose sight of the tremendous prize that's at the end of this, and not to get scared off by it. There have been delays, but you know what? Compared to what some of you may think of in terms of IT issues that have really gone wrong.... Time is an enemy, and I'll say that, so we need to catch up with that, but otherwise—

Mr. Kelly McCauley: [Inaudible—Editor]

Ms. Liseanne Forand: —it's moving in the right direction, and the value of what this will create is worth the time and the investment that it's going to take.

I didn't travel a lot on the job, because I was very busy here, but occasionally I would see people from other countries—the U.S., Israel, the U.K., France—and they were all very impressed with what this can deliver. They knew it was going to be hard but they said, boy, for IT and cybersecurity, for modernizing the work of government, this is absolutely essential.

Grant?

Mr. Grant Westcott: I might just add to what Liseanne mentioned earlier. I'd gone through a similar exercise in the private sector. One of the conclusions as we approached the end of approximately six years of very much the same type of work was that as we went through the work—we didn't know this would be the result—things became much less complex.

Today, if you think about what you had under the old regime, you had 500 data centres delivering information to people located in 3,000 places across some 62 networks, etc. There was an unbelievable complexity to try to understand and then to manage all that. When you think of it, an end-of-day model essentially says, hang on, we'll connect those 5,000 people across one global network to five data centres that are properly constructed to withstand all kinds of peril and are resilient both for security and from the perspective of being able to withstand any number of different perils. It's a much simpler place to run and operate, thereby enabling much more. It's easier to do work in a world like that.

The issue is that you have to persevere. You have to realize there are going to be bumps in the road. On top of that, unforeseen things are going to happen to you, because it is over a period of time in an area that in fact can be quite turbulent. There are always things that happen and, nine times out of ten, IT is involved. You just have to persevere and stick with it.

• (1615)

Mr. Kelly McCauley: Mr. Long.

Mr. Benoît Long: I think Mr. Westcott has been quite eloquent.

I go back to perseverance. The mandate, I think, remains the right one. Mr. Parker and his team are engaging the full community across the government quite actively. He now has a group of deputies and a group of ADMs that are focused on helping to prioritize and address some of the challenges from the demand side, which I think is going to be helpful to their mandate and their mission going forward.

I would certainly encourage them to go as quickly as possible towards enterprise services. Only a few have been released. Procurements have taken quite an amount of time to get done, but now that they're available and will become available to many departments, I foresee that the demand for what they're doing is going to increase quite significantly. So we're close, but not yet there.

The Chair: Mr. Blaney.

[Translation]

Hon. Steven Blaney: Thank you very much, Mr. Chair.

The witnesses have shown us today that, in some cases, even when we think the glass is half empty, it is half full.

Thank you very much for your work on this process. [English]

The Chair: Thank you very much, colleagues, and thank you for your questions.

Madam Forand, Monsieur Long, and Mr. Westcott, thank you so much for your appearance here. You've been extremely helpful. Your testimony has greatly helped this committee in its deliberations. You are excused.

Colleagues, we will suspend for about two minutes, and we'll hear next from Mr. Nicholl.

• (1615) (Pause) _____

• (1615)

The Chair: Ladies and gentlemen, I know some are not back at the table yet. We are somewhat pressed for time. I would ask that we convene the meeting immediately.

Mr. Nicholl, welcome. Mr. Nicholl, you are the corporate chief information technology officer for the Province of Ontario.

Mr. David Nicholl: I am.

The Chair: Thank you for being here, sir.

You do not have an opening statement, so we'll get right into the questions.

My understanding is that from the government side, Mr. Whalen, you will take the first seven-minute round.

Mr. Nick Whalen (St. John's East, Lib.): Thanks, Mr. Nicholl, for joining us today.

As has been previously said—you were in the room—we're looking for ways to respond to some issues regarding how Shared Services Canada has been working toward meeting its goal of providing a unified service of information technology across all departments in government, and to some complaints in the Auditor General's reports in respect of that.

Can you describe your role within Ontario's version of shared services, and how your organization operates in relation to the other departments?

● (1620)

Mr. David Nicholl: First of all, thanks for having me. I'm happy to be back here.

I am the corporate CIO. I run a fairly large shared services organization from the infrastructure, security, policy, and strategy side, as well as nine clusters of application groups that support our 28 or 29 ministries within the Government of Ontario. We are what we call a federated model, where we have nine CIOs that are looking after business solutions on behalf of ministries, and who have reporting lines both into deputies, as well as into me as the corporate CIO. I also control the central hub, what you call Shared Services Canada, as well. We're a federated model, and that's how it works.

Mr. Nick Whalen: Great.

This is a two-part question. Is there a plan to further consolidate those clusters, and as part of the process of developing Ontario Shared Services, how did the number and the style of the clusters come about?

Mr. David Nicholl: We are committed to clusters. We think that it makes a whole lot of sense to group like ministries together, because there's so much sharing that can be done between ministries. If I look at the justice ministries, for instance, there's so much integration that can happen there, that it just makes sense to have a single solutions applications group to look after them. We've had this cluster model since 1998. It works extremely well. Gartner have reported on it as definitely being an excellent model, from a delivery perspective and a service perspective. The clusters will change over time, and ministries change over time, as you're all aware, and we may make adjustments. We have seven, and now we have nine, and we can go back to eight, but, generally speaking, that cluster model will stay much the same way.

Mr. Nick Whalen: In terms of asset management, we've heard a lot about the asset management being a problem and the inputs into Shared Services Canada being difficult to tabulate. In Ontario's experience, was the asset management plan put in place before the transformation and the grouping of the clusters occurred? Does it continue to be a challenge for Ontario? What teachings can you provide us on how to properly do the asset management trends from departments into a shared services model?

Mr. David Nicholl: From a historical perspective, we started with clusters back in 1998. Clusters still had a fairly strong semblance of infrastructure within them. In 2006, that's when we did what you're all talking about here, which was to create that shared services organization and to pull all of the infrastructure out from the clusters into a central group.

I'd say that asset management is an ongoing challenge. You're big. You know that. You're very big. We are around 63,000 people. It's a hard enough job keeping track of what 63,000 people are using—and that's right down to a BlackBerry, a PC, a tablet, a server, or a mainframe. As you move into the data centre, you absolutely know what you have 100%. You know how old it is, how long it's been there, when it needs to be refreshed, and what version of software's running on it. You have to. If something goes wrong, you have to fix it. I think when it comes to our ability today, from an asset management perspective, I think we're in good shape. I'll never say it's perfect, but we're good. Prior to 2006, I would say that individual clusters, which had accountability for asset management back then, had a reasonably good handle on what they had. It was probably not perfect, but I think it was reasonable.

Asset management from a future perspective is something that we are always talking about and always challenged by, but that's far more on the software side than the hardware side. Software is where it's tough. Software worries me a lot more than hardware does, to be honest.

● (1625)

Mr. Nick Whalen: In terms of procurement, again, I'm not familiar with how the Ontario government model works. Is there a centralized procurement for everything other than IT?

Mr. David Nicholl: No. Everything goes through SCO, Supply Chain Ontario.

Mr. Nick Whalen: You don't engage at your level in procurement. You engage SCO to do the procurement on your behalf.

Mr. David Nicholl: We would be the subject matter experts. We would help to write RFPs, but they are all issued from Supply Chain Ontario.

Mr. Nick Whalen: With respect to the human resource concerns, we heard maybe a bit of conflicting testimony from the previous group, in that they said they had all the experts, but then also that they did not necessarily receive—maybe it was alluded to—the experts they wanted at the administrative level. How does Ontario address human resource concerns with its information technology staff? In terms of the cluster model, is there still an issue of pulling people over from other departments into your group, or have you worked through all those issues?

Mr. David Nicholl: We're done. We did this back in 2006 and 2007. We moved 1,200 people from eight or nine different organizations into what we now call ITS—analogous to your Shared Services Canada.

I totally sympathize with some of the comments I heard. Again, I go back to how the people you have running boxes and wires are quite different from the people who are supporting or developing applications. The difficulty becomes sometimes the support staff. Maybe that's where they were going a little bit on.... Did you get all the right finance people over, or did you get the...? Some of the support side can get more difficult.

Yes, people don't give things up willingly; you have to go and dig it out. It's why we felt it was very important to have baselining exercise. These baselining exercises that we've run over the last 10 years or so have been critical for us. We've invested a lot of time in digging out detail, because that's what you really need to do. We've

looked at our baselining as core components. Every time we've taken a transformation step, we've been very specific in our baselining. That's an important part of what we've done.

The Chair: Monsieur Blaney, please.

Hon. Steven Blaney: Welcome, Mr. Nicholl, to the work of our committee.

I understand that it was in 2006 that you launched this big merger, but you said it was a federated model. Is it different in any way from what we are trying to achieve at the federal level?

Mr. David Nicholl: Yes, it is quite different.

Hon. Steven Blaney: Okay. In which-

Mr. Kelly McCauley: How?

Hon. Steven Blaney: Yes.

Some hon. members: Oh, oh!

Mr. David Nicholl: Where do we start? In Ottawa, your departments, your ministries, still have enormous control, certainly on the application side of their business. In 1998 that was changed in Ontario, and clusters were formed. Clusters can range from one ministry—we have one cluster for health, for example, because it such a huge department—but another cluster may have five different ministries. By the sheer nature of it, you loosen the ties of fiefdom and ownership that may exist within certain organizations, and you create that sense of more horizontal sharing across ministries.

Hon. Steven Blaney: Yes.

Mr. David Nicholl: Our system is a silo system. That's what we live in. What we tried to do is to create that horizontal view across ministries. Sometimes it works, and sometimes it's a struggle. With Shared Services Canada, it was a terribly blunt effort they had to take. It was tough. Really, it's hard work to do this stuff. Ministries are very solid organizations, as they have to be, and to try to drive horizontal lines can be difficult.

Yes, we're quite different.

Hon. Steven Blaney: A previous witness talked about a transplant: taking apart a ministry and putting it into this large figure. You've just referred to ownership. Is it your feeling that within Ontario, within a specific department, those involved in IT feel that they are part of your structure? Do the IT people belong to the department, the ministry, or to your structure?

(1630)

Mr. David Nicholl: We like to think they belong to both.

Hon. Steven Blaney: As a Quebecer, I am used to a dual identity.

Mr. David Nicholl: Formally, our cluster staff will have a reporting relationship into a home ministry. I belong to Treasury Board. All the clusters do not belong to Treasury Board, but I do all the CIO's performance plans. That's what the federated model is. You have that true matrix environment where you're putting CIOs into position where they have an enterprise role—

Hon. Steven Blanev: Yes.

Mr. David Nicholl: —and they have a ministry role.

Hon. Steven Blaney: Are you suggesting that the main difference between the model that Shared Services Canada is trying to implement and your model is a decentralization concept—

Mr. David Nicholl: No.

Hon. Steven Blaney: —as you mentioned, the federated model?

Mr. David Nicholl: On the Shared Services Canada side, we're identical. It's only when you get into applications, business applications support and development, that we're different. From an infrastructure perspective, we are identical to Shared Services Canada. There's no difference.

Hon. Steven Blaney: Okay.

Mr. David Nicholl: It's only on the ministry application side that we're different.

Hon. Steven Blaney: It is still expected that we could, as taxpayers, generate some savings with Shared Services Canada. What about you after 10 years? Have those, you know, political savings materialized or have they vanished with a cost overrun?

Mr. David Nicholl: Our beginnings were strict. We had a two-year time frame to deliver on our our target of \$70 million in infrastructure savings. We delivered that \$70 million in infrastructure savings in two years. That was in 2006-07 and 2008-09. We did that, it was audited, and it was done.

Hon. Steven Blaney: Okay.

Mr. David Nicholl: In fairness, we picked a lot of low hanging fruit. There's a lot of low hanging fruit. When you bring together so much stuff, there's always stuff that's going to fall off the tree.

We started our next phase of rationalization we in 2012-13. It was tougher because we did another baseline: where are we to market, how good are we, how bad are we? Since then we've taken another \$70 million out of our infrastructure budget. That's on an annual basis.

We're focused on two things: service and efficiency. I think on both sides we've done well, but on the efficiency side we have driven what the previous people were talking about: the true promise of Shared Services. Service has to be one. The other one is efficiency. I think we've proven the efficiency is there for sure.

Hon. Steven Blaney: You generated savings overall?

Mr. David Nicholl: We've dropped \$140 million in savings. We probably started back in 2006 at around a half a billion dollars. We're down to \$369 million.

Hon. Steven Blaney: Have you been through this process since the beginning?

Mr. David Nicholl: Yes.

Hon. Steven Blaney: Has this continuity, in your view, been a factor of success, the fact that the management team was...?

Mr. David Nicholl: Like me? No. It would have happened. We have great process in place. We have this desire to want to know how we're doing all the time. We run baselines, and we benchmark ourselves. We've done three rounds of baselining and benchmarking. We know where are we compared to the market. It's important for us to know. Are we doing well, or are we not doing well?

It's a constant theme. For those of you who read the Ontario budget, you may have seen that we have another target in IT. We have a \$100 million savings target that we have to achieve by 2021. It's a continual journey for us.

The Chair: Thank you very much, Mr. Nicholl.

Mr. Weir, you have seven minutes.

Mr. Erin Weir: Increasingly it seems that government records are not being kept in a paper format, but in electronic format. In the Ontario government, there was a major scandal and a police investigation involving the deletion of government records. That was occurring in the area in which you were working.

I wonder if you could speak to the lessons from that and if it has any implications for how government IT services ought to be organized.

Mr. David Nicholl: I don't see a connection at all between anything we've done in Shared Services and records management. I think records management is a distinct subject. It's a strong policy driven discipline. There's lots to read about records management within the Ontario government. I don't think it's the right place for me to be commenting on it. I don't see a connection between that and what we're here for.

(1635)

Mr. Erin Weir: Okay.

I guess one of the concerns in Ottawa has been the increased centralization of power in the office of the Prime Minister, in particular in the hands of the Prime Minister's political staff. I wonder if the centralization of IT could make it easier for the Prime Minister's political staff to interfere with the management of government or public records.

Mr. David Nicholl: I don't see any connection.

Mr. Erin Weir: Okay. Fair enough.

You have explained some differences between the type of structure you have in the Ontario government and Shared Services at the federal level. Notwithstanding that, do you have any thoughts about what the top few problems were with the way Shared Services was implemented federally?

Mr. David Nicholl: To be honest, the scale of what happened here is just so different. I got to know Liseanne well. I got to know Grant and Benoît well. We had lots of discussions.

You talked a lot about it here today: the understanding of what existed is very important. You have to know where you are starting so that you don't get caught in this treadmill of not knowing how you are doing. Are things are okay? Are things moving? Are things not moving? I think they all said it. Probably, if SSC had taken its time at the beginning to really baseline what existed—not just from an asset perspective but from a service-level perspective, because it is service levels that will get you—it would have been very different, because expectations could then be set reasonably, as opposed to perhaps some people not being reasonable.

I look back at what my bible was, because for two years I ran the integration project for what we did with our shared services. I had a book of our baselining data, which was very detailed, so I knew everything that had come across from clusters into what we call ITS. I knew the service levels that were provided, and I knew the cost that went with that. We did not bring any money over. We very purposely implemented a chargeback facility, so we didn't take budget from ministries. We left the budget out there. We wrote service-level agreements, and we billed. Certainly, looking back on it, I have no regrets. In fact, we still do that to this day, where our shared services organization has zero budget. It has no base funding whatsoever. It charges for its services. There is an overhead to that. It is weighty at times. After 10 years of doing this, I think we can probably start to look at moving off that rigid zero-based budget and maybe going to a more mixed, hybrid mode. In clusters we do that. We have some base funding: salary, wage, benefits, and core maintenance. Nondiscretionary work is put in the base budget, but for anything that is discretionary, ministries still hold that money.

I think that, for our shared services organization, it makes sense that it would be coming somewhere into the middle ground between where SSC is and where we are now. I can't overemphasize baselining. You can't do without it.

Mr. Erin Weir: Shared Services, of course, is an attempt to consolidate IT services and procurement in the federal government. There have been somewhat similar efforts to do that at the provincial level

Do you see any potential for greater co-operation between the federal government and provincial governments in areas like IT procurement, where different levels of government might be buying the same equipment, potentially from the same range of suppliers?

Mr. David Nicholl: Absolutely. Yes, for sure.

In Ontario, any procurement we do within the OPS, the Ontario Public Service, we make available to anybody in the broader public sector, including across Canada. We don't restrict it. I look at the desktop and laptop contract we have, and I think there are over 500 broader public sector organizations that are using the same contract. They don't come through us; they go right to our vendor, but the contract is written so that they get the pricing we get. It is the same thing with our network and with a lot of our software contracts, which are written for BPS. We have been talking a lot with the feds over the last, oh gosh, ten years now about whether we can get to the point where, when we are doing software or hardware procurement, we can all share. You are there now. It is not terribly widespread yet; we are looking forward to when it is. There is no question that the buying power of the federal government is so huge that it will have a positive impact on what we have to spend on things. I certainly look forward to the time when we can do a lot more procurement together, as opposed to separately. Absolutely.

• (1640)

The Chair: Thank you very much, Mr. Nicholl.

Monsieur Drouin, for seven minutes, please.

Mr. Francis Drouin: I have to apologize on my colleague's behalf. I don't know why he keeps asking about provincial politics. But don't worry; the last time the President of the Treasury Board was here, he was asking him about Saskatchewan politics.

To get back to the issue, were you there since 1998?

Mr. David Nicholl: No, since 2002.

Mr. Francis Drouin: Okay. The provincial government at the time created those clusters in 1998.

Mr. David Nicholl: Yes.

Mr. Francis Drouin: Then, in 2006, you implemented the shared services model. How important do you believe the culture inside the departments was about...?

When you created the clusters, they were already used to sharing information. You talked about that horizontal importance.

Mr. David Nicholl: Yes.

Mr. Francis Drouin: How important was it to create shared services? Maybe it made your job easier?

Mr. David Nicholl: No question. The concept of horizontality had already been introduced. In 2002, when I came in, I became one of the CIOs for the clusters back then. There's no question that there had been a lot of work done to actually forge that relationship between CIOs. It's something we work hard on, and extremely carefully, to bring those CIOs together.

I'm not going to say it was sweetness and light. It wasn't anywhere near what SSC confronted; absolutely not. I think a lot of that hard, hard work of convincing people of the benefit of shared services had been confronted, but it was still a massive exercise in culture change to get people on board. It was. I mean, they'd been in those positions, even within their clusters, for eight years, and you had to rip them away.

I heard what Grant said, that you're relieving.... Some CIOs are much more comfortable in dealing with boxes and wires than they are with the really nasty stuff of applications. Clearly they were uncomfortable with that. I think we were a microcosm of what happened up here. We had broken some of those bonds, for sure, but there were still huge culture issues to overcome.

Mr. Francis Drouin: If I may, now that the federal government has implemented SSC in the current model we have, if you were there, how would you make sure that we broke those barriers within the CIO community?

Mr. David Nicholl: I think it's very much based on the relationship between a service provider, in this case SSC, and the people who are receiving that service. Not everything is going to run perfectly every night. It's just not. The strength of the service element that you develop as part of your shared services organization is critical. There are so many moving parts, and some of those moving parts will go wrong on a pretty constant basis.

On the process side, Grant mentioned the ITIL world, the standards around how you implement service within an SSC. That is critical, because you need to have process to fall back on. You can't be fighting fires on an ad hoc basis, on a daily basis. You just can't do it. On top of that, you really need to have that incredible relationship between whoever is in a position of responsibility for SSC and those CIOs. You live or die by that.

● (1645)

Mr. Francis Drouin: I want to bring you back to 2002. You were a CIO within a cluster.

Mr. David Nicholl: Yes.

Mr. Francis Drouin: How much focus was there, when you trained your employees, on ensuring that they had the buy-in, that they had that sharing culture, within your organization?

Mr. David Nicholl: We didn't start e-Ontario, which was our Shared Services Canada, until 2006. I would say we were pretty independently minded, if I can say it like that.

Mr. Francis Drouin: Yes.

Mr. David Nicholl: I think that's just the culture of what things are when you have an organization. In my case, I had two or three ministries to service. I was very focused on servicing those two or three ministries. If a server went down somewhere that impacted somebody's application, I knew who would be fixing it. When we moved into a shared services world, I didn't know anymore.

Culturally, for a CIO, you shake. You lose sleep. You don't know what to do anymore. This is why the process has to be absolutely bang on and the relationship has to be just humming, because bumps do happen, as you well know.

Mr. Francis Drouin: How would you address the problems that we have at Shared Services today? Do you see an emphasis on putting a focus on client relationships, as you just mentioned, and making sure that...? How would you get the buy-in from other CIOs in other departments? I think there's maybe a lack of confidence in SSC in some departments. There was a client survey that proved that. How would you go about it?

Mr. David Nicholl: I don't know what it's like. I'll be brutally honest. I've not read about any of the stuff that has gone on here, but I would fall back on process. I think people need to have confidence in the process, and the process has to be an industry-standard process. It can't be made up. It exists. It's not rocket science. It's there. It works. I think the process of the service you're giving has to be laid out, understood, and accepted by everyone who's using the service.

I think the second thing is outreach. It's ensuring that your Shared Services people understand what the impact is when something goes bump in the night. They have to feel the stress and the worry that a front-line service provider would. They're not in the front line; we know they're not. They're not as close as they used to be. They're a bit further back, but it's important that you make all of your staff in that Shared Services organization directly understand what the impact is of what they're doing. They're not just a shared service. They're actually delivering services to, in my case, an Ontarian or a business. Without that, they have no reason to lose sleep at night....

In my case, certainly, I think back to 2007, 2008, 2009, and even right through to today, where we focus enormously on bringing forward real ministries, real people, to talk to our shared services staff to ensure they know that whatever the service is, whether it's a public safety video, a call to an ambulance, or whatever—it doesn't matter what it is—they recognize that it has a direct impact on someone on the street, or on a police officer or a corrections officer, whatever it is, and that they feel that. That brings it alive, then.

They're not some abstract shared service. They're actually delivering a service that means something to somebody.

The Chair: Thank you, Mr. Nicholl. I'll have to stop you there.

Mr. McCauley, please, for five minutes.

Mr. Kelly McCauley: Thank you, Mr. Nicholl. It's been very interesting.

You talked about \$70 million in efficiencies, about the low-hanging fruit, and the other \$70 million.

Mr. David Nicholl: Yes.

Mr. Kelly McCauley: I know you're not going to know exactly where, but can you ballpark this?

Mr. David Nicholl: I have my sheet with me.

Mr. Kelly McCauley: Yes, with names and addresses....

Some hon. members: Oh, oh!

Mr. Kelly McCauley: Can you ballpark where that came from? We heard earlier that when we consolidated to 43 departments we achieved basically zero efficiencies across the board. Where did you generally find yours, both the low-hanging fruit and the more recent ones?

Mr. David Nicholl: I would say that we chased down contracts. We really chased down contracts. In coming from distributed to centralized system, all of a sudden you get your hands on all the contracts. Really sitting down with your key vendors, talking with them about what this new world is, and renegotiating contracts based on that shared services model reaps huge dividends—huge.

If you go back to our old days, we would have had multiple network contracts. We went for a single network contract. We're now on our third iteration, and every single time we've taken dollars out of that network contract. It's had a huge payback for us.

I would say that on the rationalizing side, we haven't taken huge numbers of employees out of our organization at all. It was never our intent to. It was interesting to listen to the earlier conversation on how you engage people and how you keep people engaged when they're at risk. Certainly, one of the first things I said to our staff when they all came together was that we had—it wasn't official—as much job protection in place as we possibly could because we had to

● (1650)

Mr. Kelly McCauley: It looks like a lot of your success is getting

Mr. David Nicholl: Staff on board.

Mr. Kelly McCauley: It's having them take ownership.

Mr. David Nicholl: Absolutely.

Mr. Kelly McCauley: You talked a lot about, as one of those, measuring service, or about the service levels. How do you measure that? Is it the call time? Or do you actually survey the clusters or...?

Mr. David Nicholl: Yes, we do.

All of our service desk is completely automated. If you ever come to my office and you walk on our floor, you'll see a big screen up on the wall. We have literally real-time stats coming from our help desk. I know how many calls are waiting and how many calls have been made that day. That's all there for everybody to see, including me. If it goes red, I'll call someone. Basically that's what happens.

Mr. Kelly McCauley: Do you do follow-up surveys with the clusters as opposed to just...?

Mr. David Nicholl: Anyone who calls gets a follow-up survey. There's a constant go-though between a cluster and ITS with regard to what they're doing.

Don't forget, we're all part of the same team, as well. It's really important. The head of ITS and the head of Shared Services Canada sit at the same table constantly with the CIOs. We are one team. We really are. We recognize that we are a little different from the rest of government in that we are horizontal. But we really do feel part of the I&IT organization within Ontario. We have incredible loyalty to a ministry, but we also have incredible loyalty to I&IT. That's that dichotomy.

Mr. Kelly McCauley: Do you break out the service results separately by cluster?

Mr. David Nicholl: Yes.

Mr. Kelly McCauley: Okay, great.

Earlier we were talking about procurement, and you said software worries you.

Mr. David Nicholl: Always.

Mr. Kelly McCauley: In what way? Is it security-wise or that someone is going off and buying Windows 10 when they should be buying something else?

Mr. David Nicholl: No. Software, just by its nature, is squirmier than hardware is. Typically, you could plug in a hardware box and it's going to work 99 times out of 100. Software just isn't. It's tougher to test. It's tougher to implement. It's just a harder world.

Mr. Kelly McCauley: I appreciate a lot what you've said. It sounds like a lot of our issues are just so much larger scale than those in Ontario—

Mr. David Nicholl: Oh, they're huge.

Mr. Kelly McCauley: I realize you're not going to read through five inches of super-exciting committee conversations. Do you think we're kind of on the right track, considering their scale and...?

Mr. David Nicholl: Absolutely.

I did look back at my words from 2012. I said, "What did I say in 2012? I better not completely contradict myself four years later".

Mr. Kelly McCauley: That's my next question.

Mr. David Nicholl: Back in 2012 I said that as a Canadian taxpayer, I would say this is one hundred per cent the right thing to

Look what we've done. We've taken \$140 million out of a half-billion-dollar spend in the last 10 years.

Mr. Kelly McCauley: Did you consolidate your email system? **The Chair:** I'm afraid we're going to have to cut it off.

Mr. David Nicholl: Yes, we did.

Mr. Kelly McCauley: Perfect.

The Chair: Thank you, Mr. Nicholl.

Madame Ratansi, go ahead, please, for five minutes.

Ms. Yasmin Ratansi: Did you say that you instituted your SSC process in 2006? Okay.

I used to be with the Management Board Secretariat with the Province of Ontario, which did the BTI, and it was a disaster at that time. That was 1995 to 2000 whatever. The transformation systems were not in place.

Looking at lessons learned, how would you guide us? You're saying that, yes, we are on the right track, which is good. No due diligence was done. Our baseline in assets may have been there, but our baseline in human resources or skilled competency was not there. From the information, I gather we have probably achieved it.

When we chose the service provider, did we make the right choice or the wrong choice? What would you say with the benefit of hindsight?

● (1655)

Mr. David Nicholl: Which service provider do you mean?

Ms. Yasmin Ratansi: I mean CGI and Bell.

Mr. David Nicholl: Is this for your email?

Ms. Yasmin Ratansi: Yes.

Mr. David Nicholl: I honestly have really no insight at all into the email project.

Ms. Yasmin Ratansi: That's not a problem. That's fine.

Mr. David Nicholl: I can talk about our email project, but I couldn't talk about this one. We kept ours in-house, to be fair. We didn't outsource it. We still run our own email systems.

Ms. Yasmin Ratansi: Oh, you do.

Mr. David Nicholl: Yes.

Ms. Yasmin Ratansi: When you did your service agreement, how did you do it with different clusters? What did you do? Was it the type of service or the complexity of health or complexity of community and social services? What did you do?

Mr. David Nicholl: They'll all have very different wants and needs. Even within a ministry, as you know, there are different wants and needs.

If you look at Service Ontario, they run 24-7, and they expect their services to be up. If you go online to renew your driver's licence, you want it to be there at 8 o'clock at night or 4 o'clock in the morning. We would have a very different service level agreement with Service Ontario for driver's licence renewal than, let's say, what we would have for our payroll run. Our payroll run happens once every two weeks. It's hectic for a shorter period of time. Once it's done, it's done. Then they're into maintenance until the next payroll run.

It very much would come down to a business requirement, what is required per application.

Ms. Yasmin Ratansi: How would you conduct your needs analysis? Sometimes you're given a system, and you do not do your needs analysis and you deliver something that's not utilized properly. How did you do your needs analysis within those arenas?

Mr. David Nicholl: The shared services organization would always work in concert with a cluster—

Ms. Yasmin Ratansi: Okay.

Mr. David Nicholl: —so you would never have a separation. When we're doing an enhancement or doing an upgrade or doing a brand new system, the team consists of both infrastructure as well as cluster. There should never—I shouldn't say never, there always will be—be a gap between what infrastructure is providing to applications and what applications are providing to clients.

Ms. Yasmin Ratansi: How much do you charge for your service agreements?

Mr. David Nicholl: We're a great price.

Some hon. members: Oh, oh!

Ms. Yasmin Ratansi: No. Is it based on usage? I understand there was a glitch in one of the community and social services systems.

When a glitch occurs, and there is price that the politician pays, nobody else pays, how do you—

Mr. David Nicholl: We paid, too, trust me.

Ms. Yasmin Ratansi: I'm sure you did.

What do you charge, and how is your cost...? I mean, we're looking at moving forward, and that's a good model, but we don't know whether it will move that way. How do you do that? What sort of service agreement do you have with them?

Mr. David Nicholl: What we do is to have a price based on whatever infrastructure is required to run the application. If there's an application that needs this quantity of server, this quantity of data storage, and this amount of network connectivity, there's a finite math you go through to come up with what that costs on an annual basis. That's what the ministry as a customer will pay for that service.

Ms. Yasmin Ratansi: My last question is, how do you gauge—

The Chair: I'm afraid we don't have time for the last question.

Mr. Nicholl, thank you so much for being here.

Mr. David Nicholl: You're very welcome.

The Chair: Your testimony has been very helpful. You're excused.

Colleagues, we'll suspend literally for no more than two minutes. We'll get back as a committee. I have a brief point of committee business I'd like to deal with before we adjourn.

[Proceedings continue in camera]

Published under the authority of the Speaker of the House of Commons

SPEAKER'S PERMISSION

Reproduction of the proceedings of the House of Commons and its Committees, in whole or in part and in any medium, is hereby permitted provided that the reproduction is accurate and is not presented as official. This permission does not extend to reproduction, distribution or use for commercial purpose of financial gain. Reproduction or use outside this permission or without authorization may be treated as copyright infringement in accordance with the *Copyright Act*. Authorization may be obtained on written application to the Office of the Speaker of the House of Commons.

Reproduction in accordance with this permission does not constitute publication under the authority of the House of Commons. The absolute privilege that applies to the proceedings of the House of Commons does not extend to these permitted reproductions. Where a reproduction includes briefs to a Committee of the House of Commons, authorization for reproduction may be required from the authors in accordance with the *Copyright Act*.

Nothing in this permission abrogates or derogates from the privileges, powers, immunities and rights of the House of Commons and its Committees. For greater certainty, this permission does not affect the prohibition against impeaching or questioning the proceedings of the House of Commons in courts or otherwise. The House of Commons retains the right and privilege to find users in contempt of Parliament if a reproduction or use is not in accordance with this permission.

Publié en conformité de l'autorité du Président de la Chambre des communes

PERMISSION DU PRÉSIDENT

Il est permis de reproduire les délibérations de la Chambre et de ses comités, en tout ou en partie, sur n'importe quel support, pourvu que la reproduction soit exacte et qu'elle ne soit pas présentée comme version officielle. Il n'est toutefois pas permis de reproduire, de distribuer ou d'utiliser les délibérations à des fins commerciales visant la réalisation d'un profit financier. Toute reproduction ou utilisation non permise ou non formellement autorisée peut être considérée comme une violation du droit d'auteur aux termes de la *Loi sur le droit d'auteur*. Une autorisation formelle peut être obtenue sur présentation d'une demande écrite au Bureau du Président de la Chambre.

La reproduction conforme à la présente permission ne constitue pas une publication sous l'autorité de la Chambre. Le privilège absolu qui s'applique aux délibérations de la Chambre ne s'étend pas aux reproductions permises. Lorsqu'une reproduction comprend des mémoires présentés à un comité de la Chambre, il peut être nécessaire d'obtenir de leurs auteurs l'autorisation de les reproduire, conformément à la Loi sur le droit d'auteur.

La présente permission ne porte pas atteinte aux privilèges, pouvoirs, immunités et droits de la Chambre et de ses comités. Il est entendu que cette permission ne touche pas l'interdiction de contester ou de mettre en cause les délibérations de la Chambre devant les tribunaux ou autrement. La Chambre conserve le droit et le privilège de déclarer l'utilisateur coupable d'outrage au Parlement lorsque la reproduction ou l'utilisation n'est pas conforme à la présente permission.

Also available on the Parliament of Canada Web Site at the following address: http://www.parl.gc.ca

Aussi disponible sur le site Web du Parlement du Canada à l'adresse suivante : http://www.parl.gc.ca